# IUJ Research Institute Working Paper 2002-3 Asia Pacific Series

# THE POLITICS OF CHINA-ASEAN ECONOMIC RELATIONS: ASSESSING THE MOVE TOWARDS AN FTA\*\*

Daojiong Zha
Assistant Professor in the Graduate School of International Relations,
International University of Japan, Niigata, Japan

This paper studies the strategic/diplomatic aspects of China's decision to form a Free Trade Area (FTA) with the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) in November 2001 and associated developments since then. FTA represents one significant step forward in China's economic diplomacy towards ASEAN, considering China's involvement in the various other venues of regional economic affairs. An in-depth reading of the policy rationale contained in the joint ASEAN-China expert study group's report shows that the FTA decision resulted from a largely diplomatic-political imperative on the part of China. Nonetheless, movement towards an FTA came about after studious Chinese efforts to win over ASEAN's trust for the past decade. In proposing the FTA, China pursues two strategic goals: development of its southwestern provinces and competition with Japan in terms of demonstrating leadership in regional economic affairs.

#### Introduction

In mid-May 2002, one year and a half after Chinese Premier Zhu Rongji surprised his hosts in Singapore with a proposition to form a Free Trade Area (FTA) with all Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) economies by 2010, senior economic officials from the Chinese and ASEAN governments progressed to establish a trade negotiating committee. The committee expects to produce a Framework Agreement on ASEAN-China Economic Cooperation for adoption during the 2002 ASEAN-China summit. Given the prevalent practice of face-saving in Asian diplomatic exercises, it is virtually guaranteed that ASEAN and Chinese leaders will accept the Framework

Agreement, which includes a preliminary trade liberalization program of selected products by the year 2004.

These are significant developments. Among other things, its sustained involvement in the global economic activities since the late 1970s notwithstanding, China had been until the FTA initiative with ASEAN more of a follower than a leader when it comes to dealing with rule-based international economic institutions. Although China did not partake in the ASEAN process of regionalism until 1991, it moved ahead of Japan, which has a much longer history interacting with the ASEAN economies at the market, bilateral-governmental, and regional-institutional levels, in moving towards formal integration with all the economies of ASEAN.

Since its re-entry into the world economy in the late 1970s, China has been a beneficiary of the international economic system. In the 1990s, more and more states pursue the strategy of entering into free trade agreements that offer *preferential* terms of trade among its members while *discriminating* against nonmembers. The establishment of the WTO in 1995, whose explicit intent was to strengthen application of the principle of non-discrimination of its member economies, saw a growth in the number of FTAs. By mid-2000 one hundred and fourteen FTAs were in effect. "Virtually all WTO members were partners in at least one [free trade agreement], and many were partners on two or more." China was one of the few economies outside of FTA arrangements when it joined the WTO.

Globally, the practice of forming regional economic groupings usually falls into two categories. One is the so-called natural integration, which is largely based on economic merits (as is the case of extending the FTA from Canada and the USA to Mexico). The other is the so-called strategic integration, which is based on an imperative to form a strategic alliance against a third party (as is the case of the process of European economic integration).<sup>2</sup> In either case, together with calculations of market rationale, geography, history, and political strategic considerations do matter in the choice of FTA membership.

Why did China choose formal integration with the ASEAN economies as a group? What does China hope to achieve through the FTA arrangement? To address these and related questions, the immediately following section of the paper reviews the

regional trade/investment institutions both China and ASEAN belong to. Then, the paper examines what the China-ASEAN FTA (here after CAFTA) envisioned to be like. The main source for this examination is the final report produced by the joint China-ASEAN expert group on economic integration, whose recommendation was adopted by the political leaders of ASEAN and China during their summit in November 2001. The third section of the paper reviews major developments in China's pursuit of political-economic relations with ASEAN in the 1990s. The purpose for doing so is to illustrate China's efforts to convince ASEAN that its rise in economic power does not pose a threat to latter. ASEAN is a diverse group in terms of economic development and China has proposed to treat them differently. The fourth part of the paper sheds light on China's rationale in so doing by considering its own regional economic development interests: development of southwestern China. In East Asia, Japan has shown an interest in forming its own FTA with ASEAN as well. The fifth part of the paper therefore examines the seeming competition between China and Japan for influence in ASEAN using the FTA as a tool. The last part of the paper summarizes findings about China's motivations in moving towards a CAFTA.

My basic argument is that China's decision to form the CAFTA is more an act of economic diplomacy towards ASEAN than one based on solid economic rationale. In addition, while the FTA program is what the Chinese state chooses to exercise control/influence over the market it also has the potential of complicating China's political relations with ASEAN in the future.

### Before the CAFTA Proposal: the channels of economic diplomacy in place

In order to understand the background of the November 2001 announcement of negotiations towards a CAFTA, we should pay attention to several developments. First, the Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation forum (APEC) already incorporates all members of ASEAN economies as well as China. The "open regionalism" principle that guides APEC is what suits ASEAN's twin goal of rendering equal treatment in diplomatic status while at the same time requiring different schedules of commitment to trade liberalization. APEC's large membership and lack of binding power raise serious questions about its

effectiveness as a regional economic institution. The existence of APEC also allows China an opportunity to demonstrate its role in managing economic affairs across the Asia-Pacific. The fact that the Chinese government portrayed the 2001 APEC meeting in Shanghai as a diplomatic success that is comparable with winning the right to host the 2008 Olympics stands as ready testimony to the significance China attaches to APEC. Still, APEC includes the United States and Japan, which are far more powerful than China and thereby poses limits on Chinese influence in the organization.

Second, China is an active member of the ASEAN+3 (China, Japan, and South Korea) forum. Created in December 1997, ASEAN used the forum to solicit assistance and advice from the outside world without having to deal with pressure for managing domestic political affairs that comes with the APEC forum, particularly from the United States. The U.S.-backed International Monetary Fund (IMF)'s controversial handling of the summer 1997 currency crisis in Southeast Asia serves as a painful reminder of incompatibility between structural reform conditions attached to IMF lending and a borrowing government's habits in and/or preferences for conducting domestic economic policies. One of the most significant achievements of the ASEAN+3 forum is establishment of mechanisms for intra-group monetary cooperation such as the Chiang Mai Initiative in 2000. The Initiative makes it possible for China, Japan and South Korea to respond to signs of currency duress in an ASEAN economy on bilaterally agreed terms.<sup>3</sup> As part of the Chiang Mai Initiative, China, Japan, and South Korea have signed bilateral currency swap agreements with each other. This ought to provide some assurance to ASEAN. China and Thailand have reached a currency swap agreement while China-Malaysia and China-the Philippines discussions have been initiated.<sup>4</sup> In short, China is well on its way to institutionalizing its role as a lender to other ASEAN+3 member economies.

Third, inflow of investment capital has greatly contributed to China's sustained high-speed growth for the past decades. Among ASEAN countries, China's capacity to absorb international investment capital is viewed as a direct loss. Even Malaysian Prime Minister Mahathir Mohamad, who persistently maintains that China does not pose a military threat to Southeast Asia, argues that:<sup>5</sup>

China is an economic threat for Southeast Asia. It is already a threat in terms of attracting foreign direct investment, and it is going to be a threat to Southeast Asia's world trade.

Indeed, there is empirical evidence to support such rhetoric of "threat", which in academic terms reflects little more than market-induced movement of factors of production in the age of economic globalization. According to one recent comparative study of Japanese foreign direct investment (FDI) flows in major manufacturing sectors to China and the ASEAN-4 (Indonesia, Malaysia, Thailand, and the Philippines) over the period 1989 to 2000, China has "replaced the NICs [South Korea, Hong Kong, Taiwan, and Singapore] and ASEAN-4 as the largest Japanese FDI recipient in some sectors, such as machinery and textile." China's membership in the World Trade Organization (WTO), then, promises to further align the international division of labor in China's favor. This is because WTO membership can have the effect of assisting to streamline China's domestic economic governance and therefore making it possible for the Chinese market to more fully realize its potential. China still holds a comparative advantage over most ASEAN countries in labor, particularly in the low-technology sectors. Having just weathered through the worst period of the financial crisis, ASEAN economies needed more than just verbal assurance from China that the latter's WTO membership poses no threat to Southeast Asia.<sup>7</sup>

Fourth, with or without WTO membership, the governments of China and ASEAN states have to deal with political-diplomatic ramifications in China's economic ties with virtually all ASEAN member economies due to the existence of "ethnic Chinese business networks" that connect the ethnic Chinese communities in Southeast Asia and the Chinese mainland. Such networks have existed for hundreds of years. The past two decades of sustained and high-levels of economic growth in China contributed to renewed questions about the impact such networks have on the governing capacities of governments in Southeast Asia. More and more studies have come to interpret the ethnic Chinese businesses and their networks in the institutional background of policy environments in Southeast Asian states, downplaying the explanatory power of ethnic/cultural frameworks. On the other hand, precisely because in Southeast Asia, with a few exceptions, a government's capacity in affecting the economic and societal

changes within its sovereign boundaries is in question, the linkage role ethnic Chinese businesses play in China-ASEAN economic relations continue to be an issue affecting overall relations between a Southeast Asian state and China.

In modern International Political Economy, these developments can be categorized as part of the state-market dynamics. Although IPE as a body of literature is too diverse to offer clear-cut consensus on state-market relations, it is fair to argue that states are "political and economic agents at one and the same time." Indeed, in the global economy today, changes/shifts in international division of labor have a direct impact on a state's foreign economic policymaking. Few states in the world today choose to let the market pursue its full potential as described in textbook economics science.

The states of China and ASEAN nations, then, are attempting to influence movements in the markets they govern, amid the complex social-economic realities they face. The following section examines their search to agree on an instrument for achieving that purpose.

# A CAFTA: the experts group's report

Until the outbreak of the Asian financial crisis in 1997, ASEAN was the leader in East Asian regional economic integration. <sup>12</sup> The first FTA in East Asia is the ASEAN free trade area (AFTA), which came into being in late 1992. AFTA set itself a goal of reaching a common effective preferential tariff (CEPT) of zero to five percent before the year 2008. The CEPT agreement covers most manufactured and agricultural products in four categories. Products in the *Inclusion List* have to undergo immediate liberalization. Products in the *Temporary Exclusion List* are protected from trade liberalization for a period of time. The *Sensitive List* contains unprocessed agricultural products that will have longer time frames to integrate with the free trade area. Finally, products in the *General Exception List* are permanently exempted from the free trade area due to national security, public morals, human, animal or plant life, and health concerns. <sup>13</sup>

The target year – binding for the original six member economies (Singapore, Indonesia, Malaysia, Thailand, Philippines, and Brunei) – was moved forward to 2003 in the wake of the Asian financial crisis. But the tariff reduction mechanism actually went in

motion the beginning of 2002. This quickened progress, however, represents a series of compromises allowing for more exceptions of products from the Inclusion List, most notably the Malaysian request for delaying the opening of its auto industry by another three years beyond 2003.<sup>14</sup>

A significant part of the intent of AFTA has been to attract more investment capital from outside the region, which is understood to have gone to China instead of ASEAN. However, ASEAN's share of international investment attracted to Asia's developing countries dropped from the pre-1997 thirty percent to fifteen percent in the year 2000. How, then, would an FTA with China benefit ASEAN?

The drive towards establishing a regional economic institution linking ASEAN and China officially began in November 2000, during the "ASEAN + 3" meeting in Singapore. Subsequent to the meeting, a China-ASEAN expert group on economic cooperation was formed to assess the feasibility of a CAFTA. The group's final report, submitted to the China-ASEAN summit meeting in Brunei in November 2001, makes a positive recommendation on the political initiative articulated a year earlier.

The 37-page report reveals a number of points that offer insights into why a CAFTA is thought to be desirable. First, there is a record of growth in trade and a great potential for more trade between the two economic entities. ASEAN's share in China's foreign merchandise trade increased from 5.8 percent in 1991 to 8.3 percent in 2000. This means that ASEAN was the fifth biggest trading partner of China. China's share in ASEAN's trade grew from 2.1 percent in 1994 to 3.9 percent in 2000, making China the sixth largest trading partner of ASEAN.<sup>16</sup>

Second, China's investment in ASEAN has been small (US\$135.8 million in 1999 or less than one percent of all FDI flows to ASEAN). While no statistical figure of ASEAN investment in China is given, the report notes "until now ASEAN is a net investor in China." Lack of reference to data in this particular aspect should be seen as a reflection of unspoken realities of unease about flow of investment capital from ASEAN to China. Either ASEAN governments (with the possible exception of Singapore) simple do not have confidence in data available to them or they are unwilling to recognize their own weak governance over the markets should they present data that do not reflect

market realities. On the other hand, as mentioned before, the unique role of Hong Kong as an entrepot makes it difficult for reliable data gathering in the first place.

Third, the impact of China's WTO membership on ASEAN, which receives significant treatment in the report (10 out of the 37 pages), is seen to produce opportunities for some sectors of ASEAN export to China, increase competition in exports to third country markets, and lead to an inevitable continuation of the China market attracting more international investment capital than ASEAN does. But the report speculates that as China's economy grows more Chinese investment capital will be directed to the original six ASEAN economies, rather than the present concentration on its four new members.

Fourth, there exist significant policy barriers on trade (tariff and non-tariff barriers, different technical standards, restrictions on services), investment (absence of investment guarantee agreements), and "the absence of long-term visas for business people who regularly commute between ASEAN and China." In other words, the various governments have before them specific areas to liberalize and harmonize in order to reach the goal of market integration.

Overall, the Report presents a fairly candid assessment of the state of affairs in the economic policies China and ASEAN member states are currently adopting towards each other. The Report's framework for action also provides a fairly clear roadmap for the areas that need governmental action in the coming decade. In line with the need to practice "face-saving," the report omits reference to specific ASEAN country names and refrains from being too specific about the areas that China needs to reform.

However, the Report also reveals several areas of challenges that will require persistent political will to push forward formal integration of ASEAN and Chinese economies. First, how is a CAFTA to be negotiated? The report recommends sees "the simplest modality" to be

ASEAN countries extending their CEPT commitments, with perhaps some modifications, to China and the latter drawing up products lists similar to that in the CEPT scheme of AFTA and working out the tariff reduction program.<sup>19</sup>

In other words, China is supposed to adopt ASEAN's zigzagging approach to achieving economic regionalism. If, as mentioned earlier, ASEAN countries have had

difficulties to agree on product lists within the AFTA arrangement, will involving one more member, which is more powerful and have stronger economic ties with partners outside ASEAN, in the negotiation process help smoothen or further complicate the search for liberation as environed in an FTA regime?

Second, the "ASEAN member countries national reports" annexed to the main report provide proof that to start moving in the direction of an CAFTA will require coming to terms over the very basic element of negotiations: standards employed to assess the state of affairs in trade and investment between an ASEAN member economy and China. The main report achieves this goal by relying on two sources of information: WTO reports and Chinese research materials. In the individual national reports, however, there is a much greater reliance on statistics compiled by the various ASEAN governments involved. Such a state of affairs will certainly mean contentions in negotiations over the specific categories of product lists that AFTA has been working to accomplish. It will certainly complicate the search for an agreement over the pace of liberalization. As a matter of fact, the national report from Laos departs from the general rule of optimism by urging caution:

The abolishment of trade barriers between two regions will expand world output, but the right steps of liberalization must be taken as the serious matter, otherwise we could step on the area of land mines.<sup>20</sup>

A lot can change in the ten-year time frame political leaders of ASEAN and China have agreed to abide by in order to accomplish the goal of an FTA. It is premature to even begin making definitive predictions about the prospect of a CAFTA moving from a vision to a reality. But one point is clear: the fact that China and ASEAN to have come to the current stage of pledging formal integration of their economies is already a very significant achievement. The next section recounts the trajectory of change in China-ASEAN economic relations in the 1990s, which provide an important base for the FTA initiative.

#### China-ASEAN Economic Relations since the early 1990s

The evolution of China's political-economic relations with ASEAN (as a group and/or individual member states) has received extensive scholarly attention and there is little necessity to re-state their asymmetric nature for the entire period of the Cold War. The political/diplomatic isolation China faced in the wake of the 1989 Tiananmen Square crackdown gave impetus for China to treat its relations with ASEAN states in a global strategic context: to see to it that a multi-polar world take shape. <sup>21</sup> At the diplomatic level, China's main strategy was to demonstrate itself to Southeast Asian states that a rising China does not pose a threat to its small neighbors, arguing that the notion of a "China threat" was nothing more than a political tactic employed by governments and intellectuals in the West. <sup>22</sup> Indeed, China spared no effort in attempting to foster a public image of cooperation, friendliness and common interests with ASEAN. This overall strategic goal has led the Chinese government to intensify high-level consultations with ASEAN governments and to subscribe to the rules and norms of diplomatic engagement ASEAN has created. The general atmosphere of political relations between China and ASEAN has improved, although it is clearly not without problems. <sup>23</sup>

A twin part of post-Cold War China's strategy was to strengthen its economic ties with Southeast Asian states, beginning at the bilateral level. This is by and large a continuation of what China had been doing since the 1970s. For China, trade with a Southeast Asian state could and should take place before the flag (i.e., diplomatic ties). A case in point is that by 1989 China had made direct trade possible, including the signing of formal trade agreements, with all the six ASEAN member states before it was able to establish formal diplomatic ties with half of them (Brunei, Singapore, and Indonesia). Such pragmatism made it possible for total trade between China and ASEAN in 1989 to increase more than 20 times the 1970 total.<sup>24</sup> Prior to 1989, China signed bilateral investment Treaties (BIT) with three ASEAN member states (Thailand, 1985; Singapore, 1986; Malaysia 1988). By 2000, China signed BITs with all the ten ASEAN members except Myanmar.

In the realm of economic diplomacy, China after 1989 began to more actively involve itself in regional economic groups. As mentioned before, in 1991 China joined APEC and shares equal representation with Hong Kong and Taiwan. While ASEAN as a group is important in moving forward with the APEC process, China entered into a

consultative relationship with ASEAN as a group in 1993. Since then, there have emerged a total of five parallel frameworks for dialogue between China and ASEAN: China-ASEAN political consultation at senior official level, China- ASEAN Joint Committee on Economic and Trade Cooperation, China-ASEAN Joint Committee on Scientific and Technological Cooperation, China-ASEAN Joint Committee on Cooperation and ASEAN Beijing Committee. Such joint committees make it possible for senior officials of ASEAN and China to enhance mutual understanding and exchange ideas. China-based scholarly assessment of activities such committees generate echo complaints by scholars based outside China: "broad" or "unfocused" (*Wu Xu* in Chinese). But again, the so-called "ASEAN way" of diplomacy places value in the process rather than time-driven policy outcome, much less legalized ones. Besides, the very original intent of ASEAN engaging its powerful neighbors is to cash in on group power to offset disparities in negotiating power in a bilateral forum.

By far the most significant measures in the economic realm China took towards Southeast Asia came in the summer of 1997. First, through making a monetary contribution to the International Monetary Fund (IMF)'s currency stability loans to Thailand and Indonesia, China demonstrated the end of its history as "a self-serving Group of One both within and outside the multilateral economic institutions." Meanwhile, China practiced its diplomacy related to the crisis with a balancing act. It refrained from partaking in either of the extremes in the debate about a proper IMF way of handling the crisis. One the one hand, through participating in the IMF-sponsored macroeconomic policy packages, China demonstrated its acquiescence to the Fund's role. On the other hand, it did not echo the Fund's demands for policy reforms by affected Southeast Asian governments. Nor did it endorse calls for rejecting the Fund as a lender of last/first resort. Instead, the Chinese leadership concentrated on taking a lesson from the crisis and pushing through more structural reform of its own economy. 28

Second, since the outbreak of the crisis, whether or not the Chinese government would choose devaluation of the Renminbi (RMB, Chinese currency) to protect its own trade interests became a subject of daily scrutiny of the media in the region and beyond. China has thus far kept its pledge not to devaluate the RMB, thus removing an important external variable that might have caused another round of competitive devaluation of

Southeast Asian currencies because of the overlap in Chinese and Southeast Asian exports in major international markets.<sup>29</sup> Against this background, the Chinese leadership refrained from engaging in public debates about whether or not its decision to devaluate the RMB in 1994 may have been as a direct cause for the Southeast Asian crisis. In January 1998, an article published in the *People's Daily* did take on the criticism directly. In its view, when China unified the market and the official exchange rates of the RMB in 1994, the exchange rate of the RMB against the US dollar did depreciate to 8.7 to 1. However, since the nominal exchange rate was 8.09 RMB to the dollar in 1993, the actual drop in 1994 was only seven percent after the integration, instead of 33 percent or 50 percent as had been calculated.<sup>30</sup> Independent and academic inquiry into a possible causal relationship between China's 1994 devaluation of its RMB and the competitive power of Chinese made products against Southeast Asian exports in third markets has yet to emerge, although one study "points unequivocally to some rivalry effects from China on the ASEAN-4's exports to the United States from 1980 to 1994.<sup>31</sup> But it is unscientific to insist that the 1994 change in Chinese currency policies amounted to a direct cause of the region-wide crisis in 1997. For our purpose of inquiry in this paper, it is significant to note that the Chinese government did not choose high-profile finger-pointing tactics (i.e., arguing against its responsibility) during the crisis.

Third, China played a careful role in the post-crisis debate about the wisdom in establishing a regional monetary regime to function more gently to a government whose macro-economic situation suddenly worsens (i.e., without the strict demands for policy changes that comes with an IMF lending decision). This debate involves three proposals: a Japanese proposal for an Asian Monetary Fund (AMF), the United States insistence on no change to the IMF mechanism and its philosophy, and warm receptivity of the AMF proposal from ASEAN quarters. China did not express public endorsement of the AMF idea when it was made public in October 1997. But in December1998, China announced at the ASEAN summit meeting in Hanoi a proposal of regular discussions among deputy finance ministers of the "ASEAN plus three" members, thereby indicating China's interest in being an active participant in efforts to build a new regional financial institution.

As mentioned in the introduction, since then China has demonstrated its willingness to be a full partner under the Chiang Mai Initiative. At the operational level, the Initiative still recognizes the relevance of IMF conditions, which are to be linked to lending by regional governments. It thus represents a compromise of the three positions when the idea of an AMF was floated.<sup>32</sup> China's demonstrated willingness to accept IMF monitoring of its policies towards managing regional macroeconomic stability marks an important departure from its usual insistence on independence in Chinese foreign policy making. For ASEAN states, then, this represents a welcome change. A rising and unilateral China is certainly not in the interest of ASEAN nations.

Fourth, for ASEAN countries, a serious test of whether or not China would return to a nationalistic path of the 1950s in dealing with the treatment of ethnic Chinese in Southeast Asia came in May 1998 in Indonesia, when large-scale riots broke out. Indonesian Chinese came under attack and their plight drew significant international media coverage. Indeed, the riots led to calls in Hong Kong (already part of China) for Beijing to apply economic sanctions on Jakarta. The Chinese government at first just watched the situation unfolding in Indonesia. Then it allowed the Mainland-based media to conduct a brief but controlled publicity campaign to express sympathy for fellow Chinese in Indonesia. But in the end Beijing chose stability of the Indonesian regime over either siding with the Indonesian Chinese or treating the Harbibie government's handling of the riots as insufficient protection of human rights.<sup>33</sup> In other words, the message the Chinese government has sent is that it valued government-to-government relations with Southeast Asia rather than the political ties with the ethnic Chinese populations there.

I have thus far focused on those aspects of China's handling of its economic relations with Southeast Asia that have an impact on the macro-economic situation in the regional economy and that can demonstrate China as a good neighbor for Southeast Asian states. A review of developments in bilateral economic ties between China and each of the ten ASEAN economies is beyond the scope of this paper and indeed unnecessary for the purpose of our inquiry.

At this juncture, it is important to note that ASEAN is a body for intra-regional consultation and China's bilateral political-economic relations with the ASEAN member states vary. At a risk of over brevity, among the ASEAN member states, Myanmar comes

closest in trusting China, whereas the Philippines is perhaps the furthest away. The South China Sea territorial dispute remains the key issue that makes the Philippines and other direct parties to the dispute wary of China's strategic intentions. ASEAN as a group has thus far failed to present a united front in dealing with China over the South China Sea dispute. But it seems there is sufficient momentum to accept China that those wary members find it difficult to resist the band-wagon of formal engagement with China.<sup>34</sup>

# China-Southeast Asia Economic Ties: border trade

As such, faced with obvious differences in China's political-economic ties with ASEAN member states, why did China move ahead with what promises to be a protracted negotiation with so many different members? A partial yet significant answer can be found in China's own development agenda. As Long Yongtu, China's vice ministry of foreign trade and a key high-ranking official in the China-ASEAN discussions pointedly emphasized:<sup>35</sup>

ASEAN economies are important export markets for provinces in China's southwestern region. Formation of the CAFTA will be a significant boost to these provinces' exports, which in turn is conducive to China's national strategy to develop the entire western region.

To achieve this goal, when China initially proposed the FTA with ASEAN, it offered an "early harvest package". The package includes two essential elements. One, items such as tropical resources, agricultural products, food, textiles and electronics, in which some ASEAN member economies enjoy a labor advantage over China, will be included in the initial round of tariff reduction negotiations. Two, "special and preferential treatment" will be extended to Cambodia, Laos, Myanmar and Vietnam. This implies unilateral tariff reduction over selected items on the part of China and a delay for those four economies to reciprocate by five to eight years after a unified trade and investment liberalization scheme is in place. The concession granted to the four ASEAN economies already has led to complaints from other ASEAN members. For example, in May 2002 the Malaysian minister of international trade plainly stated that Malaysia should be "practical" and emphasized the importance of pursuing bilateral economic ties in participating in CAFTA negotiations.<sup>36</sup>

On the other hand, Long's positive vision may stem from the fact that Laos, Myanmar and Vietnam share a land-border with China. Through those countries goods made in China can reach Cambodia as well. In China's southwest, Yunnan and Guanxi are located right along the border. Closely behind them are Sichuan, China's most populous (and rich in low-cost labor) province and Guizhou, one of China's poorest provinces. All of these provinces are land-locked, making it commonsensical to seek land transportation routes for the movement of exports and imports. Historically, Guanxi province and Vietnam as well as Yunnan province and Myanmar have had close crossborder trade ties. Normalization of diplomatic ties served as a boost in cross-border trade between Guanxi province and Vietnam.<sup>37</sup> Now that China and Vietnam has reached agreement on their border demarcation, promoting border trade is one mechanism to assist these Chinese provinces to expand their export markets. Indeed, China's offer to finance construction/upgrade of the Pan-Asian Railway connecting China's Yunnan Province with the four Indo-Chinese states and eventually reaching Malaysia is the clearest indication of China's pursuit of its self-interest in this regard.<sup>38</sup> In anticipation of the CAFTA, Yunnan is speeding up expressway construction between western Yunnan and Myanmar, southwestern Yunnan and Laos and Thailand, and between southern Yunnan and Vietnam.<sup>39</sup>

When one looks at the trade and investment aspect only, increased cross-border trade and investment is indeed conducive to economic growth in the four Indo-Chinese states as well as the Chinese provinces that enjoy a geographical endowment. China's western region in general and southwestern provinces in particular leg far behind those Chinese provinces along the Pacific coast in their level of development. Hence since the early 1990s, China has persistently promoted cross-border trade with all its neighboring countries. Since 1998, China has made it a strategic imperative to speed up economic development in those provinces through massive infrastructure investments and injection of development funds.

In view of domestic governance in China, faster development in its southwest is conducive to the goal of equitable development within. At a strategic level, a more evenly developed China is conducive to providing a positive external environment for development of ASEAN as a whole.

However, history has shown that impact of border trade between China and the Indo-Chinese states goes far beyond growth or decline in trade/investment statistics. Border trade has had implications on issues of ethnic-national identity and indeed, the Indo-Chinese states' capacity to govern their own territories. Indeed, proliferation of smuggling and other illegal across both the land and maritime borders between China and ASEAN, poses new challenges for domestic control in both China and ASEAN states so affected. 42

Taking these factors into consideration, the "special and preferential treatment" China has promised to Cambodia, Laos, Myanmar, and Vietnam may turn out to be a mixed blessing. How these states manage and/or perceive increased economic activities with China will have an impact on their performance in the negotiation towards a CAFTA. It is conceivable that the Indo-Chinese states are unwilling to commit themselves to a binding trade agreement that may push them into economic dominance by China.

For China as well, intensified economic activities along its southwestern border are also likely going to have political/strategic implications. The central government of China would not want to see its border provinces drawing closer to political forces beyond its border, either.

In short, movement towards an FTA is likely to be complicated by Indo-Chinese sensitivities about border trade with China, though perhaps not always loudly expressed. This may become a factor in China's relations with those states in particular and ASEAN as an entity in general, beginning with the process of FTA negotiations. Whether or not special consideration of the stages of development of the four new ASEAN members is sufficient remains to be seen.

# A Sino-Japanese Competition?

Postwar Japan has through aid, trade, and investment solidified its unchallenged role as the leader of economic development in Southeast Asia. The historical trend of Japan continuing to lead Southeast Asian economies into the future in a "flying geese" pattern came into question in the "lost decade" of the 1990s. The perception gap between an economically growing China and a stagnant Japan results in concerns about loss of

Japanese leadership in Southeast Asia to China. In reality, however, it was not until August 2002 for China to register as a larger export market than Japan for the five larger ASEAN economies (Singapore, Thailand, the Philippines, Indonesia and Malaysia). <sup>43</sup> In terms of development aid and research as well as policy response to Singapore's programs of reaching beyond ASEAN in trade/investment liberalization, Japan has been ahead of China as well.

One Japanese account holds that "China, having closely watched Japan's trade policy shift [to embrace preferential trading arrangements], decided to join the regional trend of exploring FTAs." Zhang Yunlin, chairman of a China-ASEAN expert group who compiled the FTA feasibility report for Chinese and ASEAN leaders, saw the sequence differently. Noting that under the ASEAN+3 forum, discussions towards FTA with ASEAN since 1999 had not made much progress, "progress in CAFTA negotiations will propel Japan and Korea to engage the entire ASEAN region". 45

In any case, the November 2001 announcement of China-ASEAN negotiations towards an FTA received wide attention in Japan. The *Asahi Shimbun* observed that "in contrast with the Japanese, shackled by farm interests, Chinese political leaders have convinced ASEAN members that a free trade area would benefit everyone."<sup>46</sup> The probusiness *Nikkei Shimbun* called on the Koizumi government to conduct a "policy review" that is "based on a broad new regional strategy, rather than narrow domestic concerns."<sup>47</sup>

The seeming Chinese strategy to seek a greater leadership role in regional economic affairs centered on offering to have agricultural products included in the trade liberalization package to be negotiated. For, Japan's choice of Singapore as its FTA partner in ASEAN implies an unwillingness to open Japanese markets to agricultural exports from ASEAN, since Singapore does not have an agricultural base to speak of.

The timing of China's decision to form an FTA with ASEAN may also have to do with the ongoing difficulty in resolving a bilateral trade dispute that began with Japan's imposition of temporary safeguard measures on imports of three items of agricultural from China in June 2001. The projected contrast between Japan that is protective of its domestic agricultural interests and China that is open to agricultural imports is only too obvious.

By the end of 2001, the Japanese government, "apparently in response to the China-ASEAN agreement", proposed negotiating a "comprehensive economic cooperation accord" with ASEAN. Such an accord, to be completed within five to ten years, would include promotion of cooperation in areas of investment, energy, and intellectual property rights as well. <sup>48</sup> Thus far Japan has made little progress in this direction. On the other hand, as more salient Japanese assessment shows, it is in Japan's interest to pursue FTA arrangements in East Asia by exploring Korea, Taiwan, and Hong Kong as partners. Across the Pacific, it is certainly in Japan's interest to explore formation of an FTA with the United States, in addition to the Japan-Mexico and Japan-Chile negotiations already under way. <sup>49</sup>

Japan also responded to another Chinese project aimed at building up its influence in Southeast Asia – the launching and hosting of the Bo'ao Forum for Asia, symbolically based in Bo'ao, Hainan island. The Forum, which copies the World Economic Forum based in Davos, Switzerland in format, provides a venue for informal exchanges of opinions among East Asian leaders. In April 2001, when the Bo'ao Forum was formally launched, Koizumi traveled to Hainan and delivered a speech that outlines Japan's commitment to be engaged in Asian affairs, including those in Southeast Asia and as far as in Central Asia.<sup>50</sup>

Then in January 2002, again against the background of Japanese media challenging the government not to lose regional leadership to China, Koizumi visited five Southeast Asian countries. On his last stop in Singapore, he signed the Japan-Singapore Economic Agreement for a New Age Partnership and delivered a speech outlining his vision for future relations between Japan and ASEAN. Koizumi's "Initiative for Japan-ASEAN Comprehensive Economic Partnership," which he said the Japan-Singapore agreement served as an example, would include ASEAN members as well as Australia and New Zealand. Judging from his statement that "the role of the United States is indispensable" in such a joint effort, Koizumi's vision might have a pan-Pacific structure in mind.<sup>51</sup>

There can be different interpretations of the policy implications stemming from the vision Koizumi enunciated. One possibility is that it amounts to a carefully crafted presentation of Japan's policy towards ASEAN: Japan would not approach ASEAN at the expense of interests of its major strategic partners in the entire Asia-Pacific. If this were true, then inclusion of more members would certainly increase difficulties in a negotiation process. Indeed, under APEC, the most inclusive regional economic grouping of the Asia-Pacific, even a non-binding approach to trade and investment liberalization is problematic. In this sense, it would indeed be a miracle for Japan to attempt to take on itself the task to harmonize the interests of all the fourteen members he made specific reference to.

Another possibility is that trade liberation through FTA arrangements with other ASEAN members, let alone one that includes members beyond the ASEAN region, was not what Koizumi had in mind in the first place. Under this scenario, the purpose in such making such statements is to raise awareness for governments throughout the Asia-Pacific region to rise to jointly manage the challenges of a rising China.

The Japanese government's inability to overcome domestic resistance to further liberalization of its agricultural sector will continue to be one a formidable challenge when one thinks about the prospect of a Japan-ASEAN FTA. On the other hand, agriculture is by no means the only issue for ASEAN in pursuing economic integration with Japan. For example, by mid-August 2002, it was reported that Chinese negotiators were "having second thoughts" about having such agricultural items as rice, sugar, tapioca and rubber included in the "first batch" of the package being negotiated with ASEAN.<sup>52</sup> Still ASEAN and Chinese negotiators are forging ahead with their FTA negotiations. It remains to be seen if such developments can be interpreted as ASEAN agreeing to allow China to exclude some agricultural products from tariff reduction, as AFTA's CEPT scheme allows. If so, there is little reason for ASEAN to insist that Japan must include agriculture under the scenario of formal negotiations towards a Japan-ASEAN FTA. Indeed, should Japan move into FTA negotiation with ASEAN before the conclusion of CAFTA negotiations, such acts can serve as an external factor making China take ASEAN states more seriously than if without it.

In short, through diplomatic acts Japan has indicated that it is determined not to fall behind China in the competition for political goodwill from the Southeast Asian region, although Japan is currently behind China in conducting economic diplomacy to demonstrate engagement with all economies ASEAN encompasses. FTA formation has

become one instrument in the competition between China and Japan to win ASEAN's favor on the front of economic diplomacy.

#### Conclusion

There is no doubt that economic relations between China and ASEAN has developed very rapidly in the past decade. When AFTA was launched in 1992, China was viewed as a potential institutional partner at best.<sup>53</sup> A change in China's treatment of ASEAN as a regional actor in the immediate aftermath of the Cold War and, more fundamentally, China's reaction to the Asian financial crisis brought about the necessary change in the regional geo-strategic matrix to make the announcement of ASEAN and China moving to form an FTA possible.

As the joint ASEAN-Chinese expert group's report admits, the levels of existing integration among China and ASEAN economies are low, in spite of the impressive records of growth in the past decade. In other words, a CAFTA is not yet one of natural integration. Nor does not appear to be a strategic one. For both China and ASEAN, there is no viable "third party" market to target. As a result, "open regionalism," an idea that informs the APEC process, becomes the guide for formal integration. "Since seven of the ASEAN members and China are also APEC members, the year 2020 sets an absolute deadline" for liberalization. 54 So, it seems that formal integration of ASEAN and Chinese economies are tactical in nature. For lack of better vocabulary, the term "tactical" in this context refers to a policy commitment that has more to do with setting in motion a momentum rather than cashing in on past achievements or hedging against a formidable adversary or rivalry in trade. The result of a tactical economic integration may help to harmonize economic dynamism within the FTA. At the same time, it can turn out to be little more than an exercise in economic diplomacy. So, what we have began to witness seems to be yet another Asia-Pacific case of selective legalization in international trade, investment and monetary affairs.<sup>55</sup>

In the event that a formal CAFTA turned out to be ineffective, having the mixed record of AFTA in mind, in what ways will China matter to economic development in Southeast Asia in the future? Over issues like regional security, territorial disputes, and

bilateral economic relations, developments in China and its foreign policies matter to Southeast Asia, as it has been for the past millennia.<sup>56</sup>

In the area of applicable lessons of development, however, China matters much less to Southeast Asia than other major powers do. Since the late 1970s, China's economic development has been driven not through conformation with any particular internationally promoted development paradigm or ideology. For instance, China rejected the so-called Washington Consensus for the transformation of less-developed economies or the "shock-therapy" prescribed to the "transition" (i.e., from centrally-planned to market) economies following the formal end of the Cold War. Instead, the primacy of growth and stability (*fazhan, wen-ding*) informs economic, societal, and political policymaking at all levels of the Chinese governing apparatus. As Chinese Vice Premier Li Lanqing made clear in a 1994 speech to a conference in Singapore on the future of ASEAN, Vietnam and China, China's foreign economic strategy was to "strengthen South-South cooperation and push for North-South cooperation simultaneously." In other words, the movement towards a CAFTA is significant but it by no means implies a fundamental departure from Chinese foreign economic strategy of "cooperation with all" nations but focusing on the big powers.

Last but not least, in the immediate wake of announcing the move towards a CAFTA came public discussions about forming a "free-trade zone" linking China (the Mainland) and Hong Kong. 60 Consultations – on the principal premises of "one country, two systems" formula and WTO rules – formally started in January 2002. The goal in such discussions is to eliminate tariff and non-tariff barriers of trade between the Mainland and Hong Kong. 11 The Mainland-Hong Kong scheme of closer economic ties may or may not result in a formal agreement, given Beijing's insistence on Hong Kong affairs being domestic. And we should note that this scheme should not to be confused with the Australia-New Zealand arrangement as it is impossible for Hong Kong to open its labor market to the Mainland. Nevertheless, such mechanisms will most certainly mean that Southeast Asian economies must learn to adjust to new dynamics in the transformation of Hong Kong's role as a gateway to the vast Mainland market of China.

In short, what we can conclude with certainty in looking at developments in China's economic relations since the 1990s, and particularly the movement towards the

CAFTA is that there has been a change from China riding the bandwagon of ASEAN-style of economic integration without structural reciprocation to China working with ASEAN to reach a common set of policy instruments in trade and investment. That change is possible thanks in part to China's change of its overall foreign policy orientation towards the Southeast Asian region dating back to the early 1990s. Implications of the CAFTA on the future developments in ASEAN-China relations, however, are less clear. Future research efforts ought to pay attention not only to the process of economic diplomacy itself but also the project's impact on domestic governance and regional politics, by taking such issues as border trade and Japan's future role in ASEAN into consideration.

\_

#### **End Notes**

<sup>\*\*</sup> This is a revised and updated version of the author's paper presented to the conference "Running on Empty? Politics, Markets and Southeast Asian Regionalism" organized by the Southeast Asia Research Center, City University of Hong Kong, January 17-18, 2002. The author expresses his gratitude to Professor Brian Bridges, Dr. Merlissa Curley, and the two anonymous referees for their valuable points of suggestions for revision, and to conference participants for their comments, on the earlier on draft.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> World Trade Report 2001 (Geneva: WTO, 2001), p. 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Such differences are outlined in Rolf J. Langhammer, "Shaping Factors and Business Conditions in the post-Fourth ASEAN Summit Period," in Pearl Imada and Seiji Naya, editors, *AFTA: the way ahead* (Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies, 1992), pp. 3-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Pradumna B. Rana, *Monetary and Financial Cooperation in East Asia: the Chang Mai Initiative and Beyond*, The Asian Development Bank, Economic and Development Research Department, Working Paper Series No. 6 (February 2002).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> This information is true as of May 10, 2002. See "The Joint Ministerial Statement of the ASEAN +3 Finance Ministers Meeting," at http://www.mof.go.jp/english/mf\_review/348\_02.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> *Mahathir Mohamad*, "China's ascent spurs race to capture market share," at http://www.nni.nikkei.co.jp/FR/NIKKEI/inasia/future/2002weekly05.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Yuqing Xing, "Japanese Direct Investment in China: the Consequence of Hollowing out, or just another Stop of Flying-Gees?" Paper presented to the Second Korea-China Economic and business Forum on Economic Integration and Structural Changes in East Asia in the Era of Globalization," Seoul, South Korea, July 2-7, 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "China's Access[ion] to WTO Poses No Threat to Southeast Asia," *The People's Daily* (English edition) at http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/200011/24/eng20001124\_56069.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> See, for example, Chris Rowley and Mark Lewis (editors), *Greater China: Political Economy, Inward Investment, and Business Culture*, (London: Frank Cass, 1996).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> David S. G. Goodman, "Are Asia's 'Ethnic Chinese' a Regional Security Threat?" *Survival*, vol. 39, No. 4 (Winter 1997/98), pp. 140-155.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> See, in particular, Terence Gomez and Hsin-Huang Michael Hsiao (editors), *Chinese Business in Southeast Asia: contesting cultural explanations, researching entrepreneurship*, (London: Curzon Press, 2001)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Geoffrey R. D. Underhill, "State, Market, and Global Political Economy: genealogy of an (inter-?) discipline," *International Affairs*, vol. 76, No. 4 (2000), p. 824.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Naoko Munakata, *Whither East Asian Economic Integration?* Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, June 2002, pp. 6-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Updated information about AFTA's CEPT scheme can be found in the ASEAN Secretariat's home page http://www.aseansec.org.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Elyssa Tran, *The ASEAN Free Trade Area (AFTA) and the Malaysian National Car Project*, Center for Asian Business Cases, School of Business, University of Hong Kong, 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Michael Barry, "ASEAN Free-Trade Area Discussions on Including China, Japan, and South Korea," *International Economic Review*, USITC publication 3402 (January/February 2001), p. 6. Quoting "Taiwan Hopes to Strengthen Trade Ties with China, ASEAN Considers China Free Trade Zone," *World Trade*, February 2001, p. 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Forging Closer China-ASEAN Economic Relations in the Twenty-first Century: Report of the China-ASEAN Expert Group on Economic Cooperation. ASEAN + China Senior Officials' Meeting 3<sup>rd</sup> November 2001, p. 1. Here after in this section, this publication is referred to as "Report".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Report, p. 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Report, p. 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Report, p. 32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Report, p. 56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Joseph Y S Cheng, "China's ASEAN policy in the 1990s: Pushing for regional multipolarity," *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, vol. 21, No. 2 (August 1999), pp. 176-204.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Xie Xianyi, *Zhongguo Dangdai Waijiao Shi* [History of Contemporary Chinese Foreign Policy], 1949-1995 (Beijing: China Youth Publisher, 1996), pp. 500-503. For a contrast, see Allan Collins, *The Security Dilemma of Southeast Asia* (New York: St. Martin's, 2000), pp. 133-172.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Ho Khai Leong, "Rituals, Risks and Rivalries: China and ASEAN in the coming decades," *Journal of Contemporary China*, vol. 10, No. 29 (2001), p. 684.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Clyde D. Stoltenberg, "China's Links to Southeast Asia," *The China Business Review*, vol. 17, No. 3 (May/June 1990), p. 33. For a more comprehensive treatment, see Chia Siow-Yue and Cheng Bifan (editors), *China-ASEAN Economic Relations: trends and patterns* (Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies, 1987).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Foreign Ministry of China, "China ASEAN: parternship of good neighborliness and mutual trust," at http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/5720.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Zhang Xizheng, "Zhongguo tong Dongmen de Muling Huxing Huban Guanxi" [The Neighborly Relations of Trust between China and ASEAN] in Joseph Y.S. Cheng (editor), *Lengzhan Houqi de Zhongguo Waijiao* [Post-Cold War Chinese Foreign Policy] (Hong Kong: Tiandi Books, 1999), p. 217. See also Leong, *ibid*, p. 684-687.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> William Feeney, "China and the Multilateral Economic Institutions", in Samuel S. Kim (editor), *China and the World: Chinese foreign policy in the post-Cold War era* (Boulder: Westview Press, 1994), p. 247.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Research literature on China and the Asian Financial Crisis is very large. A good presentation of how the official Chinese propaganda and policy establishments treated the crisis is Stéphanie Lautard, "State, Party, and Market: Chinese politics and the Asian crisis," *International Political Science Review*, vol. 21, No. 3 (July 1999), pp. 285-306.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> See Yu Yongding, "China's Deflation During the Asian Financial Crisis, and Reform of the International Financial System," *ASEAN Economic Bulletin*, vol. 17, No. 2 (Aug 2000), pp. 163-174. See also, Jan P. Voon, "Export Competitiveness of China and ASEAN in the U.S. Market," *ASEAN Economic Bulletin*, vol. 14, No. 3 (March 1998), pp. 273-291.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Hui Yan, "Renminbi Huilu yu Dongnanya Jinrong Dongdang [Reminbi Exchange Rates and currency fluctuations in Southeast Asia]", *People's Daily*, January 7, 1998, p. 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Jan P. Voon, "Export Competitiveness of China and ASEAN in the U.S. Market," *ASEAN Economic Bulletin*, vol. 14, No. 3 (March 1998), p. 273.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> "ASEAN + 3 Group Boosts Currency Defense", Business Times (Singapore), May 11, 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Daojiong Zha, "China and the May 1998 Riots of Indonesia: exploring the issues," *The Pacific Review*, vol. 13, No. 4 (December 2000), pp. 557-575.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> I am grateful to Professor Brian Bridges of Lingman University, Hong Kong, for these pointers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> "China and ASEAN share broad prospects in cooperation: interview with vice minister of foreign trade Long Yongtu", *Renmin Ribao* (People's Daily), April 26, 2002 (original in Chinese).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Bernama Newswire, "China ASEAN FTA Has to Be Practical, Says Rafidah." May 22, 2002.

- <sup>40</sup> Yu Guozheng (editor), *Zhongguo Bianjin Maoyi Dili* [An Economic Geography of China's Border Trade] (Beijing: China Foreign Economic and Trade Publisher, 1996).
- <sup>41</sup> Christopher Hutton, Khun Eng Kuah, and Grant Evans (Editors), Where China Meets Southeast Asia: Social and Cultural Change in the Border Region (New York: St. Martin's Press, 2000).
- <sup>42</sup> Hans Hendrischke, "Smuggling and Border Trade on the South China Coast," China Perspectives, no. 32
- (2000), pp. 23-36.
  <sup>43</sup> "ASEAN Exports To China Surpass Those To Japan In April-June", *The Nihon Keizai Shimbun, August* 1, 2002.
- <sup>44</sup> Naoko Munakata, Whither East Asian Economic Integration? Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, June 2002, p. 15
- <sup>45</sup> Feng Jianmin, "Zhongguo yu Dongmeng Neng Gongxiang Fanrong: caifang Zhang Yunling [China and ASEAN Can Share Prosperity: interview with Zhang Yunling]" Guoji Jingji Pinlun [International Economic Review], January-February 2002, p. 62.
- <sup>46</sup> Atsushi Yamada, "ASEAN, China Bypass Japan," *The Asahi Shimbun*, November 12, 2001, p. 1.
- <sup>47</sup> "ASEAN Puts Tokyo in Bind over Free Trade," *The Nikkei Weekly*, November 12, 2001, p. 1.
- <sup>48</sup> "Government to Start Drafting Free-Trade Action Plan," *The Daily Yomiuri*, December 23, 2001, p. 1.
- <sup>49</sup> Shujiro Urata (ed.), *Nihon no FTA Sanryoku* [Japan's FTA Strategies], (Tokyo: the Japanese Economic Research Center, 2002).
- Junichiro Koizumi, "Asia in a New Century Challenge and Opportunity". Full text posted at http://www.mofa.go.jp/region/asia-paci/china/boao0204/speech.html
- <sup>51</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Japan, 'Japan and ASEAN in East Asia a since and open partnership," at http://www.mofa.go.jp/region/asia-paci/pmv0210/speech.html
- <sup>52</sup> Kyodo, "ASEAN, China Inch Closer to Economic Cooperation Pact," August 15, 2002.
- <sup>53</sup> Such is the case in Pearl Imada and Seiji Naya (editors), AFTA: the way ahead (Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies, 1992).
- <sup>54</sup> Report, p. 33.
- <sup>55</sup> Miles Kahler, "Legalization as Strategy: the Asia-Pacific case," *International Organization*, vol. 54, No. 3 (June 2000), pp. 549-571.
- <sup>56</sup> A fairly recent reference to such dynamics is Richard L. Grant (editor), *China and Southeast Asia: into* the twenty-first century (Washington: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 1993).
- <sup>57</sup> On this point, see the seminal article by Peter Nolan and Wang Xiaoqiang, "Beyond privatization: Institutional innovation and growth in China's large state-owned enterprises", World Development, vol. 27, No. 1 (January 1999), pp. 169-200.
- <sup>58</sup> Li Langing, "Zhongguo de fazhan libukai shijie, shijie de fazha libukai zhongguo, [China Cannot Develop by Isolating from the Rest of the World, the World Cannot Develop by Isolating Chinal". Zhongguo Duiwai Maoyi Nianjian [China Foreign Trade Yearbook] 1995/96, p. 9.
- <sup>59</sup> Tomiyuki Kojima, "China's Omnidirectional Diplomacy": cooperation with all, emphasis on major
- powers," *Asia-Pacific Review*, vol. 8, No. 2 (November 2001), pp. 81-95.

  60 Ng Kang-Chung, "Free-trade Zone Call to Boost Ties," *South China Morning Post*, November 29, 2001,
- p. 8. <sup>61</sup> Shi Guangsheng, "Jiji canyu quyu hezuo, kaichuang xing jumian [Actively participate in regional cooperation, open new frontiers], Renmin Ribao [People's Daily], 21 April 2002, p. 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Brantly Womack, "Sino-Vietnamese Border Trade: the edge of normalization," *Asian Survey*, vol. 34, No. 6 (June 1994), pp. 495-512. See also a collection of articles on border trade in Sino-Vietnamese relations in the November/December 2000 issue of Asian Survey.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> For an update on Chinese efforts, see 'Eastern Route of Pan-Asian Railway Mapped," *People's Daily*, April 2, 2002.

39 "Southwest China Anticipates Free Trade with ASEAN," *People's Daily*, September 7, 2002.